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Louisiana State Apprenticeship Council Meeting

Thursday, January 24, 2019
10:00 a.m.

4th Floor Auditorium – AO Building
MINUTES
ROLL CALL
Members Present: 

Brent Moreland

Andrew O’Brien

Steven Martin

Nicholas Felton, Jr. 

Keith Brand 

Will Seaman (in place of Monty Sullivan [Ex-Officio])

Henry Heier (Chairman)

Members Absent: 

Kelly Carpenter

Claire Obgartel

Aldo Irias-Duron

LWC Officials Present: 

Kenneth Burrell (in place of Ava Dejoie, Secretary, Louisiana Workforce Commission)
A quorum was present

REVIEW OF MINUTES FROM PREVIOUS TWO SAC MEETINGS
Mr. Nicholas Felton made a motion to accept the minutes from the previous meeting. Mr. Brent Moreland seconded the motion. The motion was approved.
STATE APPRENTICESHIP UPDATES

Mr. Henry Heier, Chairman, stated that Mr. Joseph Hollins, Director of Apprenticeship, was absent from this meeting due to the loss of a family member. He asked for a moment of silence. 

With the absence of Hollins, Heier stated that the Apprenticeship Division was not prepared to give the requested reports from the previous meeting and asked that the reports be put into suspense until the next convening of the State Apprenticeship Council. Felton made a motion. Moreland seconded. The motion was approved.
Heier continued that the applicant for registration was not present due to traffic and suggested holding the Sexual Harassment Training ahead of schedule to wait for the applicant, noting that if they do not arrive timely, the application may need to be put in suspense as well.

Heier opened the floor to the council for any matters they would like to discuss while waiting for the applicant.

Moreland inquired about the status of the Supportive Services and Stipends that his apprentices had applied for, stating that a significant amount of time had passed with no clear update or timeframe.
Mr. Michael Knapps stated that the applications are currently being processed and that Moreland’s apprentices would be receiving their apprentice support within the coming weeks. Knapps explained the approval process for applications required multiple approvals and adequate documentation to be collected from apprentices in order to remain in compliance, and that the Apprenticeship Division is working to process these applications. With the large number of applications, they are being processed in the order of which they were received.

Moreland asked what documentation is necessary for the Stipend.

Knapps specified that while the Supportive Services require quotes for items, receipts for reimbursements, timesheets for fuel reimbursement, and a quality Statement of Need, among other potential documentation, the Stipend only requires the Statement of Need and proof of status as an active apprentice. There has been difficulty due to the fact that these two forms of support are in the same application, and those who apply for both have been requested additional documentation. The Apprenticeship Division plans to streamline the process by separating these two into separate applications.

Mr. Will Seaman stated that communication is important, and that applicants should be aware if such complications arise. Knapps agreed and stated that the Apprenticeship Division will do better to communicate with program sponsors, as well as the apprentices, with the status of applications.

Mr. Andrew O’Brien noted that his apprentices that were provided Supportive Services funds for tools, other than two, have yet to purchase these supplies. O’Brien stated that it would be wise for the Apprenticeship Division to provide these funds to the program sponsors to purchase on the apprentices’ behalves to ensure the supplies are actually purchased. Knapps stated that, going forward, this would be the procedure. The initial cohort has been a learning experience for the Apprenticeship Division, and that best practices have been taken into account.

Sexual Harassment Training

Due to the continued absence of the applicant, Heier invited a motion to allow Mr. Robert Roux, Executive Counsel, to provide the Sexual Harassment Training to those present at the meeting. O’Brien made the motion, seconded by Felton and approved.
During and following the presentation, Roux invited questions.

Felton inquired about petty slights and annoyances and how they should be handled. Roux stated that there is zero tolerance. If unsure, bring in legal counsel and always document.

Felton asked about the ruling with the supreme court on transgender individuals in the military and asked if this was something covered by law. Roux stated that while it is definitive about same sex, it’s a different subject, and it is currently not clearly defined or resolved as far as what to do regarding bathrooms.
Heier asked if 29 CFR 29 or the Fitzgerald Act have any special requirements. Roux confirmed that no laws clearly define treatment of transgender individuals, currently.

Heier asked if those present for the presentation will receive some sort of certificate to document their attendance. Roux stated that he believes that would be appropriate and that they can be prepared and distributed.

NEW PROGRAMS
Second Chance of Northern Louisiana
Program Sponsor – Jackie Aniebok; Michael Knapps, Apprenticeship Training Representative
General Insurance Associate
During the Sexual Harassment Training, Ms. Jackie Aniebok, applicant, arrived.

Following the training, Knapps introduced her and the non-profit organization, Second Chance of Northern Louisiana. Also present, via phone, was Mr. Larry Bell, Jr., representative of New York Life, serving as the employer partner for the program.


Aniebok described the program for the occupation of General Insurance Associate, which would be comprised of claims, fieldwork, and customer service. There would be a certificate received, following completion, and it would serve as a pathway for those not attending college or looking to acquire new skills. 
O’Brien asked if a standardized curriculum is involved. Aniebok stated that the curriculum is approved through the National Association of Insurance Professionals.

Seaman inquired more about the association. Aniebok continued that it is based out of Maryland, but more information can be provided, if desired.

O’Brien asked why Second Chance would like to be certified as a Registered Apprenticeship program in Louisiana. Aniebok responded that most of the jobs in northern Louisiana revolve around agriculture and construction, and she would like to provide additional variety.
Mr. Steven Martin asked how Aniebok generates her own income. Aniebok replied through teaching business planning classes.

When asked about the cost to the apprentice, Aniebok replied that there would be a cost of $3275 to cover licensing and training. She hopes that WIOA and Jumpstart could assist the apprentices with these costs.

O’Brien asked if the program has been brought before the Department of Education. Aniebok stated that she would like the program to be registered before doing so.

O’Brien questioned the possibility of employers putting up the money on the front end.

Moreland asked Bell if New York Life would be willing to offer financial support.

Bell stated that he’s hopeful that grants or some other funding would be able to cover this cost, as there is no guarantee that New York Life would be able to support these costs. It would be something that would need to be budgeted, though it would be a possibility for the future.

Knapps asked Bell if New York Life intended to pay their apprentices as employees.

Bell stated that he would view the apprenticeship as more of an internship, with potential for employment upon completion.

Knapps stated that employment and a full-time salary is a mandatory component for Registered Apprenticeship required by Federal Regulations. If New York Life doesn’t intend to pay the individuals going through the program, then it cannot be Registered Apprenticeship.

Heier apologized to the council for taking their time to review an application that does not qualify for Registered Apprenticeship, stating that it’s his impression that this was viewed to be more of a job shadowing styled internship.

ADDITIONAL BUSINESS
Mr. Keith Brand stated that he believes that the Standards of Apprenticeship template has changed significantly under new regulations, and that there has never been a comparison from the former template to identify the changes.

Brand made a motion to review the new template, along with the former template, at the next meeting in order to determine the changes that have occurred. Felton seconded the motion. The motion was approved.
NEXT MEETING DATE
Heier suggested that the date for the next State Apprenticeship Council meeting be put into suspense until Hollins is available to give insight.
O’Brien made the motion. Moreland seconded. The motion was approved.

SUBSTANCE OF ALL MATTERS DECIDED:

1. The minutes from the previous State Apprenticeship Council meeting were approved.

2. Reports scheduled for this meeting were put into suspense until the next convening.
3. The next meeting will include a comparison of the current and former Standards templates.
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